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May 28, 2009 @ 8:29 a.m. 
 ADVISORY AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES 

of

April 29, 2009
A meeting of the Advisory & Finance Committee was held on Wednesday, April 29, 2009.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, William Driscoll at 7:30 p.m. and was conducted in the Mayflower II meeting room at Plymouth Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street, Plymouth, Massachusetts.

PRESENT
Ten members of the Committee were present: 

William Driscoll, Mathew Muratore, Linda Benezra, Patricia Whalen, Cornelius Bakker, Dottie Gay, Michael Hanlon, Robert Nassau, Richard Gladdys and Christopher Morse.  



Christopher Merrill, John Moody, and Larry Rubin attended 




a School Department FY2010 Budget Sub-Committee meeting.
ABSENT
Two member of the Committee was absent:


James Sweeney and Michael Vernazzaro
Article 11 - Household Hazardous Waste Collections - $75,000
Ed Bradley, Fire Chief presented Article 11 – Household Hazardous Waste Collections request for $75,000.  Chief Bradley indicated this is a standing article for Hazardous Waste Collection days and other hazardous waste issues that the Town may have during the year.
Chief Bradley explained that the Hazardous Household Waste Collection program was reorganized last year due to increased resident participation.  The changes were necessary to support the increased awareness and not frustrate residents by terminating collection days due to a shortage of funding.
He indicated the Town is under contract with South Shore Recycling Cooperative to support two collection days annually.  Typically, the spring collection day has the greatest participation while the fall collection has remained constant.  The changes included increased funding to allow a full collection day in the spring as well as providing sufficient funds for the fall collection.  There is also a fee charged to residents that bring more than two household equivalents (HHE) to collection day; the fee is $20.00 per HHE.
In addition, he added, this fund is also for Town wide HAZMAT Emergency Response source in the event there is a need to contract with an environmental service company to clean and remove illegally disposed of hazards when a responsible party cannot be identified.  Cleanups are costly but necessary to protect the Town's pristine aquifer.  
Ms. Gay inquired about reciprocal household hazardous waste collection with other communities.  Chief Bradley indicated residents could obtain the necessary paperwork from the EOC and would then be allowed to attend and dispose of waste in other communities. 

Mr. Driscoll asked about cutting back by holding shorter days.  Chief Bradley indicated the charge is calculated by the amount of waste delivered not by the number of hours of operation.  Mr. Gladdys expressed concerns with the cost charged by Clean Harbors for disposal of waste.
Barry Wood Precinct 6 spoke in favor of approving the $75,000 in order to avoid potential dangers to small children.

Patricia Whalen moved to approve as presented. 
Linda Benezra, second.  The motion carries unanimously.

Article 17A - School Department – Medicaid Reimbursements  
Based on a memorandum provided by the School Business Manager Gary Costin regarding Article 17A School– Medicaid Reimbursements for a request for $256,303.  In the memo, Mr. Costin indicated the school district files quarterly for Medicaid reimbursement for services provided to students.  In the past, the reimbursements have averaged approximately $1,000,000 per year.  However, with recent changes in legislation, reimbursements may decrease.  The school district anticipated expenditures from this fund for FY10 would total $256,303
Mathew Muratore moved to approve $256,303 as presented. 

Cornelius Bakker, second.  The motion carries unanimously.

Article 17B        School Department – Transport of Agricultural Students

Based on a memorandum provided by the School Business Manager Gary Costin regarding Article 17B School– Transportation of Agricultural Students for $67,909.  In the memo, Mr. Costin indicated in accordance with Chapter 393 of the Acts of 2004, approved November 9, 2004, and requires that municipalities provide transportation and funding for students attending out of district agricultural and vocational programs not offered within the sending district.  The school district anticipated expenditures from this fund for FY 10 would total $67,909.
Mathew Muratore moved to approve $67,909 as presented. 

Robert Nassau, second.  The motion carries unanimously.

Article 18 Road Betterments

Sid Kashi Town Engineer presented Article 18 – Road Betterments.  Mr. Kashi submitted the Private and Gravel Roads Committee report, which was previously presented at the 2006 Annual Town Meeting.  The report recommends establishing a Road Advisory Committee to refine policies and programs on private and gravel road improvements.  The Betterment Policy and Program is one of the issues that this committee has been considering.
Mr. Kashi said over half of the roads in Plymouth are private.  There are approximately 200 miles of private roads, and 40% of these roads are unpaved.  A large percentage of requests to the DPW for road repairs involve private roads.  Many of these roads are used as Town-Wide connectors, which are located in areas with significant build-out potential.  At present, many residents living on private roads expect that the Town should be doing more to maintain or improve private roads in the Town.

Mr. Kashi indicated the Private and Gravel Roads Committee have recommended creating a cost-sharing Betterment Program to help fund improvements to private roads.  Under a Betterment Program, the Town would undertake upgrades for private roads through the Betterment Process.  The Betterment costs to be paid by the abutters will be determined by one or more of the following methods:

· A fixed uniform rate based upon the estimated average costs of the work according to the length of road frontage.

· According to the area of land within a fixed depth from the road.

· According to valuation in the most recent annual tax assessment.

· According to the potential number of residential units that could be developed on land that would benefit from the road improvements.

· According to trip generation projections based on the guidelines of the Institute of Traffic Engineers (ITE)/

· Or by other reasonable methods

Mr. Kashi added this Article has been drafted to authorize the Board of Selectmen to ask the General Court to draft a Special Act for addressing the issue of the Betterment Program in the Town.  This program for the first time will provide a mechanism for implementing that process.

Linda Benezra asked about the 30/70 split as suggested in the materials presented and how was the split determined, is this a standard, are other communities using similar splits?  Mr. Kashi said the split would be discussed at the public hearing scheduled by the BOS on May 5, 2009.  There was discussion regarding exactly what is being presented for approval.  Mr. Kashi indicated this process is required in order to adopt and to move forward with a Betterment Policy.  
Dottie Gay asked, why at this time have the BOS decided to implement a betterment program and expressed concerns regarding placing a burden on taxpayers who have already paid their fair share of taxes.  Mr. Kashi said a major issue regarding acceptance of roads was with the amount of staff in the engineering department and the ability to keep up with road acceptances. 
Mike Hanlon asked for clarification on what exactly is taking place.  In addition, inquired about the 30/70 split being specific to the language of the legislation.  Mr. Kashi said, “No, the split will be determined at a later date.”
Paul Hapgood a member of the Road Advisory Board said Article 18 is permission for the Town to spend money on private roads.  The policy is strictly determined by the BOS since they are the Road Commissioners and town meeting will determine a dollar amount in the future, as needed.  

Cornelius Bakker added, this is “enabling legislation.”  Paul Hapgood stated as the town accepts roads the State provides annually an amount ranging from $3,000 to $5,000 for each mile of roadway and it makes good sense to accept newer roadways.  Dottie Gay inquired how long it has been since the town has accepted roads.  Mr. Hapgood said it has been about 16 years and acceptance is based on DPW Director’s Policy. 
Robert Alford encouraged the Committee not to approve this article.  Mr. Alford said the town has a responsibility to provide roads unaccepted/accepted and the betterment is another tax to the residents.  Mr. Alford said the town should be pursuing other avenues to increase revenues to the town.  
Frank Condon clerk of the Roads Advisory Committee attempted to simplify the process and if this does not pass, the Engineer cannot spend one-cent on any private road. 

Frank Palluccio a resident of Name Lock Road provided pictures showing damages to the road adjacent to his property.  He stated he has paid taxes, which have gone to road improvements on town-accepted roads, but because he lives on a private road, he will be required to pay again in the form of betterment in order to get his road improved. 

Dottie Gay asked for a clarification on “private” versus “unaccepted” roadways.  Mr. Kashi said it the town cannot spend any money on unaccepted roads. 
Michael Hanlon said there is a process for residents to petition the town to get their roads accepted with out having to create legislation.  
Tony DiLorenzo attempted to explain why some residents might want their roads to stay private.  He used the example of homeowners having property near waterways and was afraid that the town would then make the roads public access for beach accessibility. 
Michael Hanlon asked about Chapter 80 of MGL, specifically where it states “water, sewer and sidewalk betterments” are we to assume since it dose not state “road betterment” this is the reason for legislation?
Linda Benezra moved to approve as presented. 

Cornelius Bakker, second.  

Discussion: 

Mathew Muratore said he lives in a cul-de-sac, which is a private road, and it is an embarrassment that the town has not accepted these roads. 

Michael Hanlon stated, “he is almost positive” there is no need for legislation required for the town to provide improvements and added that spending public funds on roads that will remain private should not be done, the repairs should be made and paid for by the residents.  

Ms. Benezra said the Committee needs to approve this, it is a step in the right direction, and we need to move this process ahead. 

Pat Whalen moved to amend by adding a legal opinion be obtained which will provide a ruling regarding the requirement of legislation in order to move forward with the Betterment process.
Linda Benezra, second.  Dottie Gay and Richard Gladdys voting in opposition of the amendment. 

The main motion carries.  Dottie Gay, Michael Hanlon, Christopher Morse, and Richard Gladdys voting in opposition. 
Matthew Muratore to postpone Article 27 until May 6, 2009.

Robert Nassau, second.  The motion carries. 

OLD/NEW BUSINES
William Driscoll spoke of FY2010 budgets and said it would be irresponsible to present budgets that have been “rubber stamped”  he encouraged, strongly encouraged sub-committees to find reductions, whether it is in the form of meetings, subscriptions or otherwise.  Cornelius Bakker objected to Mr. Driscoll’s comments and said it is up to department heads and management to find the cuts. 

Robert Nassau inquired about how to get at some of the items in union contracts, and provided an example of two men in a plow truck and other costly benefits such as sick time.  Mr. Driscoll said the Committee could express their desire to make cuts and make recommendation.  Mathew Muratore said they should look at budgets and ask the Department heads to cut by a certain percentage and let them decide where the cuts should be.   

ADJOURNMENT
Linda Benezra moved for adjournment.

Cornelius Bakker, second.  
The motion for adjournment carries unanimously.  The meeting adjourned at 9:25 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Pamela L. Borgatti
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